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WASHINGTON STATE SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Minutes from Board of Trustees Meeting

September 24, 2021
Conference Call/Zoom
Board Members Participating: Greg Szabo, Keri Clark, Nancy McDaniel, Dennis Mathews and Lily Clifton.

Board Members Absent:  Brent Stark and Reg George
Ex-Officio Members Participating:  Marci Carpenter (National Federation of the Blind of Washington), Krista Bulger (Parent Representative), Stephanie Face (Teacher Representative) and Joleen Ferguson (Washington Council of the Blind).
Ex-Officio Members Absent:  Washington Federation of State Employees Local #1225 (member to be determined).
WSSB Staff Members Participating:  Mr. Scott McCallum (Superintendent), Bob Lonnee (Food Manager), Dave Zilavy (Facilities Manager) and Janet Kurz (recording secretary).

September 24, 2021 – 11am-12:40pm
Greg called the meeting to order at 11am.  The meeting started with a roll call.
Business Meeting:

Old Business:

· Approve board meeting minutes of June 11, 2021. Nancy moved to approve the minutes as submitted; Lily seconded the motion.  The minutes were approved unanimously.

New Business:

Department Highlight – Bob Lonnee, Food Manager
· Scott introduced Bob.  Bob has been with the WSSB since 2003.  Bob has 2.75 employees in his department (one full time and one part time).  Scott thanked Bob for being flexible and responsive throughout his tenure but especially throughout Covid.  Bob and his crew have pivoted to meet all of the Covid regulations.  
· Bob has been asked to give a synopsis of the food service department.  Each school year brings a new group of students and Bob has received a lot of positive feedback from students.  This year, they are focusing on making a lot of homemade US Department of Agriculture (USDA) menu items.  As Bob spoke glowingly about the food services program over the past several years, Keri physically gestured a thumbs-down sign to the camera.
· A snack survey was sent to students last week and the food service department is incorporating those suggestions into the menus. One of the biggest challenges is getting students to enjoy fruits and vegetables.  
· Bob reported that the food service program is audited each year by the Washington State Department of Health and we have been given perfect scores.  Food service is hitting all of the USDA goalposts.  
· The Office of Superintendent of Public Instruction (OSPI) gave us the option of running a program called the Seamless Summer Option which allows us to serve all meals for free for all students this year.  Keri remarked that this is offered to all Washington state school districts. 
· Bob is feeding roughly 50 students and adults for lunch and dinner.  
· The on-campus education department has incorporated gardens around the campus.  Bob utilizes fresh parsley, rosemary, chives, etc. in the meals served.  

· Bob reviewed different school district meal menus across the state and remarked that the Bellingham School District menu is outstanding. Keri said what they lack in the special education department they make up with food service.  Bob said he is looking forward to seeing more menus, so he will be following their website.  Keri said she would appreciate that.  Keri said when she looks at our menu, she is seeing that the vegetables are coming out of a bag and doesn’t see production meals.  Keri asked if the food used is raw meat or production.  Bob said we are using raw meat, using the USDA recipes.  
· Keri said her passion is the whole child; this is what Bellingham looks at and what she has been taught.  The whole child involves nutrition (especially kids with lesser of an opportunity) and this is about food equity.  Keri said she and her daughter were the ones who discovered the white carrot and they were disgusting and belonged in a compost bin.  Keri said she felt sad about the food she was given and what she saw was a stain on the school and she was ashamed.  Bob said when he purchases baby carrots in bulk, they come from Charlie’s Produce.  Bob said his intention was to soak the carrots like they were supposed to, but they were short staffed and had a board meeting that day.  Bob talked to Charlie’s Produce after that, and that has not happened again.  Keri said her daughter is an expert on carrots and knows that they were not fresh, and this is how it all started.  Keri said her purpose is to have the school, superintendent and students agree that food and nutrition is part of the whole person.  She noted that Krista looks unhappy and has a child that won’t eat meals at WSSB.  Keri said she had to send an email to the board to get to this subject today and that if Scott wants a new building it happens fast; so, we now need to get behind the idea that fresh food is part of the full person and program.  Krista said she has shared that there are parents who have had concerns with what they are seeing on their children’s plates.  Krista asked Bob if there are alternatives available for students who are not interested in the meals that are being served. Bob said students can make a peanut butter and jelly sandwich with 100% whole wheat bread, and this also creates an independent learning skill experience.  The other option is the fresh salad bar which is offered 4 out of the 5 days per week.  Krista said when she considers the fabulous food service menu from Bellingham, the ability to bring that to a small school like ours (the practicality of that on a small scale vs. a large scale) may not be possible.  
· Bob said they do something called offer vs. serve.  Students have the option of refusing up to 2 of the 5 lunch items on the menu.  One serving must be a full serving of fruits or vegetables. 
· Bob said over half of the fruits are fresh (grapes, bananas, watermelon, melons, pineapple, etc.) and he also uses some canned items he gets from USDA.  Krista asked what plays into what food is served on campus.  Bob said he must serve specified amounts based on age-groups daily and they must add up to a certain threshold number or he has ‘shorted’ them on nutrition.  Bob said it is the main thing that OSPI reviews during their administrative review.  Every month the total number of lunches served gets reported to the WSSB business office and then that data gets sent to OSPI (USDA).  We then get reimbursed based on those reports (approximately $3.00 per meal).  They have asked us to raise our meals for adults to $4.75 per meal.  
· Lily wanted to take a moment to say that there is a lot that has been said by Keri, Bob and Krista. Lily wanted to thank Scott and Bob and the rest of the team how they have navigated the pandemic and how we interact with staff, students, families, etc.  Lily appreciates the concern and advocacy, but it is also important to recognize that other people on this call have conversations outside of this meeting and Lily doesn’t want to use this as an opportunity to call out people or put them on the spot.  Lily said Bob has a lot of information that Keri has shared, and Bob is taking that to heart and how he can implement that and other choices.  
· Keri said one of the things that the Bellingham Food Service program does to reduce waste is to create a ‘two-ton tomato sauce’  that is made and used in a variety of dishes. Keri said cauliflower can be turned into pizza crust instead of being wasted.  Keri said this is something that could start in student housing and that fresh and scratch-made food is feasible.  Keri suggested having the students cook some meals, bring in chefs to teach cooking, etc.  It was noted that the WSSB has a recreation program available called “Cooking with Kevin” and Kevin is a professional chef who works with our students. Keri asked if we could approach our foundation for funding and remarked that the Bellingham program took 10 years to perfect. Keri apologized if she came across for being aggressive, but she is not someone who will be ignored for two years.  Keri said no one experienced what she experienced with the white carrot and wants to ensure that we are respecting the whole child.  Keri thinks the WSSB has the ability to make the change if they so choose.

· Bob reassured Keri that the white carrot was an anomaly is not indicative of the quality of food service that his staff provides.  Keri asked Scott to eat some meals at the school.  Keri said she is not ashamed of what she is bringing up and feels it is a stain on the WSSB.  Scott responded that he has eaten many meals on campus from lunches, to dinners in the cottages, etc.

· Scott said we have a school health council, with a variety of members on that committee including Krista as the parent representative. Scott will be asking a parent of a residential student to participate, representation from the student council, Bob, Corey Grandstaff (Associate Director-Transition and Residential Programs), Jennifer Langley (Associate Director-Curriculum & Instruction), Jennifer Butcher (PE/Wellness instructor), Robin Williams (lead nurse), and Scott has also asked Marci and Joleen to identify someone from each of the consumer groups to participate.  Scott would also like to have two board members on the committee.  Keri is interested in participating.  Scott asked that any other board member let him know.  Lily thinks another part of this discussion, perhaps via the committee, is speaking to the whole person, the whole student and community; this isn’t just about the food, it is about how are we talking to young people about nutrition, body image, health and wellness.  Lily feels that food equals independence, i.e. if a blind student can meal prep, plan, grocery shop with your family, that, in and of itself, can go beyond getting students to eat their fruits and vegetables.  

· Scott said our science teacher has an interest in building a greenhouse. Keri said it is nice to hear these things and felt in the dark and all alone in this process.  Keri said she is all for the WSSB and this was her advocating for what can be better based on the experience.
· Marci thanked Bob for the presentation and appreciates the discussion today from everyone.  Marci said she has eaten in the cafeteria (breakfast and lunch and has eaten a few times in the cottages on Wednesday’s when the students make the dinners).  Marci said Lily is right, it’s all about food, body image, etc.  Marci looks forward to what can happen in the future.  

· Greg thanked Bob for joining us and for being so flexible throughout the pandemic.  

Superintendent’s Report

· Scott reported the following:

· In June, we received our business office performance audit results.  We have implemented an automated process to assist with some of the suggestions for changes relating to travel and purchases.  There were no findings, just suggestions.
· In July, we didn’t have the summer programs we typically have.  We did offer a two-week summer school option (including weekends) for students in June.  

· The Learning Independence for Today and Tomorrow (LIFTT) building project was $2,000,000 over budget shortly after the building was funded due to a significant increase in construction costs.  Since that time, the delta has diminished to under $1,000,000 and we will be using funds from our 19B account to purchase furniture, desks etc.  As of today, the permits are in the hands of the City of Vancouver, awaiting approval.

· In August, we welcomed back all staff with a hybrid Fall Workshop.  Also, in August, our annual Summer Institute was held, in person.  We were fortunate that it was held when it was due to the increased Covid cases.  Participants were split into smaller training groups and we utilized the outdoor space as much as possible.
· Scott invited the board to look at our new website www.wssb.wa.gov.  We will be paying a firm to do a complete accessibility audit.  Scott asked the board to check it out and provide feedback.
· In September, our focus was on vaccine mandates.  Due to the vaccine mandates, the WSSB will be losing two staff and there are others who have applied and been granted exemptions.  Scott reported that no unvaccinated staff or volunteers will be allowed to work with or near students of WSSB. We are continuing to offer voluntary weekly Covid tests this year to students and staff.  We just went through the approval process, so we can get rapid antigen tests as well.  
· The WSSB will be entering into a research project with the American Printing House for the Blind (APH) and GoodMaps.  They will scan buildings and the campus and provide an app which is a navigation tool.  The WSSB is one of seven schools (others: Kansas, Perkins, California, Texas, South Dakota, and Florida) who will be involved in this project.  Greg asked if that is the topic that Reg brought up previously; Scott said yes.  

Ex-Officio’s Reports:

· Washington Council of the Blind (Joleen Ferguson):
· A Clark County Council of the Blind has been established.  Three of the five officers have a direct connection with the WSSB.  Bob Cavanaugh attended the LIFTT program, Jim Eccles is a past ex officio, employee and student of the WSSB, Beth Weinberg will be serving as the second vice president, Abby Griffith attended the WSSB as a student and LIFTT participant and Dan Bizzo is the treasurer.  The group meets the third Tuesday of each month from September-June at 11:30am.  Currently, they are meeting virtually.
· The WCB fall convention will be held virtually October 28-30 and registration is available now for $25 for non-members.  The cost for members is $15 (early bird registration-before September 30).  You can also pay your local, state, and/or national dues in conjunction with the registration fees. 

· National Federation of the Blind (Marci Carpenter):
· Marci said the NFB Clark County chapter held a beginning of the year ice cream social and trivia night with WSSB students with a great turnout and participation.
· The NFB held their national convention virtually last summer. The 2022 national convention will be held in New Orleans from July 5-10. Marci will send out the links for registration and hotel reservations after the first of the year. The national convention entails professional presentations from parents of blind children, educators, etc.  The convention is a combination of learning, fun and life-changing experiences.

· The NFB fall convention will be held virtually November 5-7.  Registration is open at nfbw.org and the cost is $10.  Scott and other agency professionals will be providing updates and there will also be many great breakout sessions, student sponsored activities, a talent show and more.  Mark Mauer, former President of the NFB will be presenting as well.
· The NFB will be working on a number of state and national legislative issues, so don’t hesitate to reach out.

· Teachers (no report at this time)
· WSFE Local #1225 (no report at this time)
· Parent Representative

· Krista said her son is excited to be back on campus and to be able to be with his friends and teachers.  
· Krista feels a separation from the campus life and feels she can’t adequately express that sentiment.
· Krista’s goal is to have family meetings via Zoom so that all parents can be included.

· Krista said she knows what the role of our board is, and she has parents coming to her with concerns, comments and suggestions.  Krista knows this is not the purpose of the board, per se, those are issues she can speak to Sean McCormick, Director of On-Campus Programs, about.   

Scott would love to know what the concerns are.  Scott said if it is concerns about masks, pride flags, pronouns or things of that nature, he would be happy to talk about them.  Krista said for the purpose of the meetings, that’s where she feels she is not quite sure what types of things to bring forward.  Scott said he is watching board meetings online and they are being shut down because of vaccinations mandates, masking, critical race theory, etc.  Greg views the board as a sounding board, but the board does not have a voting power.  Greg offered Krista to bring issues to the board.  Krista wants to know if the board wants to hear the voice of parents concerning the school.  Greg said local and statewide, yes.  Scott said Krista knows what our vision is, that is really our goal and if that is something we can learn about how to address those needs, we do want to hear it here. Krista said she could be more vocal, but we are a small school, so it is hard to be anonymous with things when you are dealing with a finite handful of families.  Nancy said she can be the conduit for information.  
· Krista feels that day student families are feeling what its like being a residential family because of the disconnect.  Krista feels it would be awesome if parents could come in and sit during the rec center activities, participate in activities in the pool, etc. Scott said once we are through Covid, we have ideas about how to engage.

· Lily feels something Krista could consider is to anonymously bring the feedback to the board and to capture topics in themes and not quote for quote.  Use ‘general specifics’ to capture information for a group like this.  

· Marci said she understands the wide variation of parental involvement and we all struggle with that.  You can offer things to parents and families and her ideas about having families come and observe activities when that is possible. 

· Discussion was held about parents coming onto campus.  Scott also addressed the fact that all contractors and volunteers are required to show proof of vaccination before being allowed on campus.  Keri asked Scott how hard it is for a parent to show us a vaccination card.  Keri asked if we can require contractors to show us their card why can’t we do the same for parents.  Scott said we can enforce contractors to be vaccinated, but not parents.  Lily asked if WSSB is under the different restrictions regarding masks, vaccinations, etc.  Scott stated we fall under two mandates – school districts and state agencies

Committee Reports:

· Education Committee (no report at this time)
· Buildings and Grounds Committee

· Scott said we have purchased large tents for staff and student use outside to ensure safety and social distancing.
· Krista asked how we will be handling the annual walk-through with the committee.  Scott said the board is all vaccinated, so we can figure this out.

· Management Committee (no report at this time)
· Legislative Committee (no report at this time)
Miscellaneous:

· Greg said if any board member wants to hear about anything specific at a board meeting to contact Greg and or Scott.  
· Nancy thanked Scott for the WSSB informational presentation he provided for her for her presentation to the Rotary Club.  Scott said anytime someone does a presentation, he is happy to help provide the slide decks or information.

· Scott said the governor’s office recommended we meet virtually through the calendar year, unless something drastically changes.  
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 12:40pm.  The next Board meeting will be held via Zoom on November 19 at 11am.

Greg Szabo, Chair




Scott McCallum, Superintendent
Board Reports – September 2021
Outreach

WSSB Outreach is back at it. We have had some changes to the team but as usual, we are a cohesive and supportive group supporting students, families and each other. 

· The new members of our team are Jeff Bowler, who comes from the On-Campus program and is working in the Olympia area as a Teacher of the Visually Impaired (TVI)/Certified Orientation and Mobility Specialist (COMS), and Melinda Bakos, who is graduating from the University of Northern Colorado (UNC) with TVI and Orientation & Mobility (O&M). She is working in the Spokane area. 

· We have a solid team this year consisting of six TVIs, nine TVI/O&Ms, 1 COMS, and 1 braillist.

· There are two teachers doing their O&M practicum this year: Colleen Johnson through Portland State University (PSU) and Melinda Bakos through UNC. 

· Joe Dlugo and Krista Bulger have completed their coursework to become Certified Assistive Technology Instructional Specialists (CATIS). They will be taking the CATIS exams soon. This service is different than the role Bruce McClanahan provides as the Statewide Technology Specialist. Their services will be an added service WSSB Outreach can provide to districts and families. 

· Joe Dlugo continues to provide mentorship for the remaining Stephen F. Austin State University (SFASU) students around the state who need support. He will also be mentoring the PSU O&M students who received the Washington Sensory Disability Services (WSDS)/Office of the Superintendent of Public Instruction (OSPI) grant. 

· This year, Outreach has started contracting for 3-Year evaluations for current students. This service has always been rolled into our contracts, but it was not reflective of the time it takes to complete a full assessment. School districts provide extra pay days to their teachers for testing and evaluation/Individualized Education Plan (IEP) writing. We are now allowing this time for our staff. They will not be paid extra days for each evaluation; however, their caseloads will recognize the evaluations. 

On the horizon: 

· Council of Schools and Services for the Blind (COSB) Leadership Institute and the American Printing House for the Blind (APH) Annual Meeting will be held virtually again this year, on October 5-8. 

· Blind/Low Vision Professional Learning Community (PLC) formally known as the TVI Round-Ups will be held virtually and regionally this year virtually. Plans are in the works.

· Working Group for Strategic Plan Goal #1: Identify statewide need for blind and low vision services, includes Pam Parker, Jennifer Merry.

· Outreach TVI Annie Stockton will be offering a Unified English Braille (UEB) class, using the video classes  Shane Dittmar did two years ago. The class will also provide opportunities to connect and get support from Annie as needed. 

· A possible Nemeth class may be offered virtually as well. Ideas and plans are being discussed. 

On Campus

Enrollment

Middle School: 14

High School: 43

Total: 57

Start of School 

Students began school with a move in to the cottages on August 29 and the first day of classes on August 30.  On the morning of the first day, students and staff gathered outside the gazebo (AKA Ned’s Shed) for a brief assembly to kick-off the school year. Principal McCormick shared safety guidelines and ended with a quote from Maya Angelou, “I’ve learned that people will forget what you said, people will forget what you did, but people will never forget how you made them feel.”  Students attended a full day of classes that concluded with an ice cream social in the Discovery Courtyard. 

Priorities 

Individualized student programs are always the number one priority at WSSB, yet continuous improvements in other areas help address more systemic needs of the school.  Social-emotional learning (SEL) lessons designed by WSSB’s school counselors are delivered weekly to students with their advocacy class. Increasing student literacy skills through writing and the use of a school-wide writing rubric to provide feedback will continue to be implemented this year.  Math continues to be an academic area many students struggle in and receive additional supports.  Part of this year’s priority is to develop a growth rubric for students in their math skills and competencies.  Gathering effective data in math is challenging, as many of the progress monitoring tools available to schools are inaccessible.

Celebrations

The WSSB Explorers student team placed Top Team in the Hyabusa division of the ROADS on Asteroids 2020-2021 Challenge. This is an annual science and robotics challenge sponsored by the North West Earth and Space Science Pipeline. The challenge has teams of students participate in science and robotics missions that mirror activities completed by NASA astronauts. For this challenge, teams studied asteroids and navigated a robot through team-constructed maps of the Snowman crater.
Two students placed as finalists in the annual APH’s Insight Arts competition.  Henry Zimmerman won third place for “Sculpture” in the 7th, 8th, 9th grade category.  Nee Nee Simpson won the Visioneer Award for “Los Angeles” in the 7th, 8th, 9th grade category.  Student artists will be honored virtually during the APH Insights Art show in October.  

Staffing Updates

The Education Department welcomed new staff members to the team this school year.  New paraprofessionals at WSSB are: Joseph Pyles, Jared Miller-Price, and Joanna McCaffrey.  New teachers include math teacher Dani Kala, Expanded Core Curriculum (ECC) and reading teacher Karmay Miller, and O&M and ECC instructor Ashley Woodruff.  The department also welcomed Michelle Doherty back from their role as a braillist in Outreach to the Irwin school programs. 

Residential

Staffing: 

Over the summer there were many staff changes. Elisa Boam, Residential Life Counselor (RLC) separated from state employment due to her family moving to another state. In addition, Dalton Williams was hired as a graveyard RLC, Sam Schrager as a bus monitor, Erin Harris as a one-on-one staff for a student, and Oryann Fitim as an on-call RLC. In addition, we have another graveyard position we are currently trying to fill as Jacquelyn Bruketta, RLC has taken another job and will be separating from state employment as of September 24, 2021. We are still recruiting to hire more on-call RLC’s for when staff need time off or may be ill. In addition, Ashley Woodruff has begun her new role as a TVI/O&M which is split between the residential and education department. Ashley’s role includes independent living skills instruction (ILS) for students, as well as performing ILS assessments.

Programming:

Students continue to learn valuable skills while staying at WSSB, including learning how to clean their rooms weekly, do their laundry weekly, and participate in kitchen prep (KP) and kitchen cleanup (KC) chores twice weekly. These KP/KC chores include tasks such as setting the table, loading/unloading the dishwasher, wiping down tables, washing pots/pans, etc. In addition, we have adapted our Wednesday evening cooking program so that the same cooking team cooks each Wednesday for a month and uses the same meal. This change is to encourage repetition in learning recipes and having more opportunities to learn specific skills. 

Recreation and Volunteers: 

WSSB’s fall recreation program is off to a great start. Students have enjoyed activities such as hiking, tandem cycling, archery, and open rec night weekly. The Clark County Chapter of the National Federation of the Blind (NFB) hosted an ice cream social/trivia night during open rec night with students. We have continued to add volunteers to our programs. Volunteers maintain distance from students when possible, mask while doing indoor activities, and must be fully vaccinated. 

Health Center: 

Health center nurses are performing Curative Covid-19 testing for staff and student athletes. We are anticipating performing rapid covid-19 tests with binax now starting late September. Nurses continue to medicate students in the cottages morning and evenings. 47% of WSSB students are vaccinated against Covid-19.

Learning Independence for Today and Tomorrow (LIFTT): 

LIFTT started on September 6 with 8 participants.  Seven of the 8 will be attending Clark College, and the 8th is working with a job developer on finding employment. Our weekend staff transferred to residential and we have the position filled with a temporary employee.

Business Office 

1. 2019-21 Biennial Budget

Our biennial fiscal year-end close was completed September 3 and our final disclosure forms have been submitted.  Again, this year, the business office team was short staffed which made the closing process extremely challenging. Thanks to the team for rising to the challenge and meeting all the deadlines.  

The total expenditures in each of the funds were as follows:

General:  $9,029,000

19B:  $706,315  Revenue generated: $1,857,567

03K-LNI Retro Refund:  $1,509

Capital:  $ 1,168,238

Braille Access Center:  $316,940  Revenue generated:  $492,908

The carry forward balance in 19B fund was $4,618,692

2. 2021-23 Operating & Capital Recast & Budget Allotments

Our budget re-cast and allotments have been submitted as follows:

001-1 General Fund:  $18,693,000

001-7 General Fund:  $34,000

19B-6 School for the Blind Account- Non-Appropriated: $6,205,000

Capital 2019-21 Independent Living Skills Center Reappropriation: $700,000

Capital 2019-21 Campus Preservation Re-Appropriation
$200,000


Capital 2021-23 Independent Living Center:  $7,636,000

3. 2022 Supplemental

We will not be submitting a supplemental request for additional funding for the Independent Living Skills Center.  Scott McCallum and Dave Zilavy can provide more information on the funding for the building.

4. 2021 Audit

The state auditor’s office audited our records for the years 2017-2020 and we had no findings.  They did have some recommendations regarding pre-approval of travel and credit card use.  We have implemented a new automated process to resolve any weaknesses identified in internal control and are currently working on updating policies to align with the changes.

5. One Washington

We continue to work on different processes and attend various training and meetings as the state moves forward with implementing One Washington.  The first phase will go-live October 2022.  We will be working with two accounting systems between July and October 2022.  

Human Resources 

New Hires:  
· TVI – Math Teacher – Dani Kala

· Communications Consultant – Adrienne Latin

· Museum Intern – Taylor Taney

· TVI/O&M – Spokane – Melinda Bekos

· TVI – Karmay Miller (Promotion)

· Instructional and Classroom Technician (Project) – Jared Miller-Price

· Instructional and Classroom Technician (Project) – Joseph Piles

· Instructional and Classroom Technician (Project) – JoAnne McCaffrey

· RLC (Project) – Erin Harris

Recruitments: 

· TVI/B-3

· Substitute TVI

· On-call Teaching Assistant

· On-call RLC

Trainings/Functions Attended:

· School Administrator’s Emergency Training Summit 2021

· Human Resources Managers Meeting – Facilitated by Franklin Plaistowe and Marcos Rodriguez

· Labor Relations Roundtable – Facilitated by (OFM)

· Personnel Management Meeting – Facilitated by the Office of Financial Management (OFM)

Ogden Resource Center (ORC)

Strategic Plan:

Jennifer Merry, Director of the ORC and Pam Parker, Director of Outreach/Statewide Vision Consultant completed their work on the Strategic Plan for Goal 1. Here is a summary of their work:

We conducted a general survey last October of all vision providers in the state to gather information on everyone serving students who are blind or low vision. The survey had 166 responses from service providers. The results of the survey helped to show where there are multiple service providers and how many are employed directly by school districts rather than another agency or independent contracting.

A follow up survey was conducted in April after sifting through the original survey results and comparing to other resources including ORC Online and the Vision Professionals Directory. This survey was only sent to TVIs and asked for the number of students served. The survey received 128 responses.

Follow up was conducted with those who did not initially respond. We identified 150 TVIs in the state, including adult services.

The students served count came to 2,317. 

Challenges to gathering data included TVIs not responding to the survey, people retiring or moving without being removed from the Directory, new TVIs not being identified in the current Directory and students moving in and out of state.

By following up with each district and all TVIs, a count as accurate as possible was achieved.

We compared our final number with students registered in ORC Online, currently at 1,778 and Birth to 3 numbers from DeEtte. The Birth to 3 numbers were challenging to pinpoint, our final survey came up with 268 Birth to 3 students currently served. The APH Annual Census captured only 137 Birth to 3 and DeEtte estimated around 200 Birth to 3 students in the state. ORC Online currently has 149 Birth to 3 students registered, although some may have aged out of Birth to 3. 

Prison Braille Program at the Washington Corrections Center for Women (WCCW):

Due to positive COVID tests, transcribers have been quarantined. Between cohorts at the prison and the COVID quarantine, the fall braille volumes are slightly delayed. There is a new superintendent at the women’s prison and we continue to work collaboratively with Correctional Industries to keep our braille program moving forward.

ORC Online:

The ORC staff are working with staff from the DeafBlind Project on a database redesign for ORC Online that will incorporate a database for the DeafBlind Project. 

Buildings and Grounds

1. A correction to item #6 from our June 2021 Report. I stated we were getting from the state legislature $675,000 in capital preservation monies. I read the information wrong – we are getting $475,000 in capital preservation monies. The two projects slated for these dollars are ORC re-roof project, and Irwin School conversion of lights from fluorescent to LED.

2. An update to #3 from our June 2021 Board report: the Irwin School boiler was not cracked, but rather very dirty on the inside, and so we opened both boilers up and cleaned them out and replaced some old tired and leaking parts, and I am hoping for improved performance this winter. 

3. We had a couple trees removed from 13th Street property line. They were old, and hazardous. One was a maple, the other an ornamental pear. Two more old birch trees need removal at childcare parking lot. In walking the property with an arborist, we are informed that we could easily spend between $5 and $10K per year on tree care. I am seeking more information and options as we plan out the years ahead.

4. Our fabulous grounds keeper John Fleming has been troubleshooting the irrigation system and repairing or replacing sprinkler heads where necessary. It’s a long process to fit these repairs into his otherwise busy schedule, but we are making gains.

5. Scott McCallum has been working with students to get their input on changes they’d like to see at the covered play area. We are planning ahead for a new swing set with a rubber tile deck that will be wheelchair accessible. We are also planning to install a Showdown table, and we’ve ordered up a bocce ball set for the blind. Now I just need to find the time to install some buzzers at the basketball hoops in the gym. I will report completion of that project in the next report!

6. We’ve been scavenging parts from the Ahlsten Building as it is slated for demolition sometime in November, we hope. We loaded up on extra parts for room heaters, identical to the ones in the Irwin Building, and will soon get a raft of extra and expensive fire alarm devices. 

7. The vaccine mandate has resulted in the loss of two staff in my department.  We have already filled one of the positions and will soon be posting for the second. 

8. We will be seeking to replace all the blinds in the residential bedrooms, as the old ones are falling apart. 

9. We are just beginning a journey down a pathway to update all campus signage as the braille is outdated, and in many places, falling apart. A first step is to engage a sign company for designs and concepts. Corey Grandstaff will be looking into the possibility of us starting our own sign shop, as Ohio State School for the Blind makes their own signs. 

Birth-3

The WSSB Birth to 3 Program continues to provide support services to families virtually, primarily with limited in-person visits as needed.  In-person home visits are conducted with great variety at Early Support for Infants and Toddlers (ESIT) Provider Agencies (EPA) across the state and our teachers follow the procedures implemented by each individual EPA they serve. However, many EPAs has scaled back their re-entry into homes due to the increase of COVID cases and are exploring the hybrid model, which we are too.  

We had a teacher, who served the southeast portion of the state (Kittitas and Yakima counties as well as Tri-Cities), resign/retire in June, so we have covered her caseload with existing staff. We have posted the position with only one person showing interest who may locate out of state. We are hopeful to fill this position soon.  

DeEtte’s role in the Outreach Program has expanded to Birth to 5, which will include supporting transitioning toddlers (at age 3) to school districts and preschool teams who have children with blindness or low vision in their classroom.  The Birth to 3 Program will maintain its integrity as an individual program separate from 3-21 Outreach. So far DeEtte is supporting 1 school district in King County who will welcome a new student this fall.  Goals for DeEtte in this new role are to 1) improve collaboration between Birth to 3 TVIs at EPAs and 3-21 TVIs at school districts during the transition from Part C to B services and 2) improve kindergarten readiness awareness for 3-21 TVIs and school districts across the state. 

DeEtte is meeting weekly with our Center for Deaf and Hard of Hearing Youth (CDHY) and WSDS partners on the update of the Three Prong Approach (TPA) to Vision and Hearing Screening training modules, however individual trainings and professional development activities at EPAs will continue as they are requested.  This summer, DeEtte conducted trainings at ESD 123 and ESD 112 on the TPA screening tool and ways to support children with blindness and low vision through collaboration with our teachers.  This Fall trainings are scheduled with 2 EPAs in Snohomish county and 2 EPAs in Whatcom county.  With this ongoing effort, we expect our numbers to increase/maintain and our program to continue to grow.   

Superintendent 

Each month I will provide, in bulleted format, a list of the more significant activities of the Superintendent’s office. For each month, I will describe a highlight or two in more detail. If at any point you would like more information or have questions, please do not hesitate to call, email, or schedule a time to meet in person. I want to make sure that you have the information that you need to advise and guide what we do to meet the needs of students who are blind or low vision throughout Washington State. 

June 

June 14-16:
COSB board meeting

June 22:
Exit meeting with State Auditors Office to discuss accountability audit

June 23:
Results Washington meeting: Economic Recovery: Equity Lens Governor's Public Performance Review

June 25:
Meeting with Mahlum Architects regarding the Learning Independence for Today and Tomorrow (LIFTT) building

June 28:
Emergency protocol committee meeting with Director of On-Campus Programs, Facilities Manager, Human Resources Manager, Associate Director of Transition and Residential Programs and Executive Assistant

June 29:
Office of the Superintendent of Public Instruction (OSPI) statewide Covid updates and collaboration webinar

June 30:
Monthly disability policy consortium meeting

Highlight

Behind the scenes WSSB had been undergoing an audit of our business office through the State Auditors Office.  It had been quite some time since our last audit with the previous assessment having been completed before my arrival at WSSB. Complicating matters somewhat was the fact that the business office has been operating without a full staff for nearly the entire process.  Upon completion, Mary Sarate, Director of Business and Finance and I met with the state auditors to discuss their findings and suggestions. I was pleased to learn that no significant findings were identified, however, they did offer several suggestions for improvement.  In sum, we need to make sure to have documented approval for travel and purchases in advance.  There were a couple instances in which the required approval documentation was missing or incomplete.  We have attempted to remedy the situation by creating an automated and accessible web-based approval process utilizing the Microsoft Teams platform and email. It is worth mentioning and celebrating the business office for their tireless work, excellent customer service and overall responsiveness throughout the audit process.  The State Auditors Office representatives commended our business office for their transparency and collaboration throughout the process.

July

July 1:
Meeting with Facilities Manager, Custodial Supervisor and Executive Assistant to discuss outside facility rentals

July 8:
Meeting with Executive Director of the Oregon Commission for the Blind regarding agenda for upcoming board meeting

July 12:

Meeting with Executive Assistant to draft/update emergency and safety procedures

July 13:

Meeting with Director of Business and Finance to review signature authority

July 13:

Meeting with Mahlum Architects to review lighting for the new LIFTT building

July 14:
Emergency protocol committee meeting 

July 14:

Attend Small Agency Cabinet forum regarding re-entry planning for state employees

July 15:
Meeting with Mahlum Architects to review LEED requirements for the new LIFTT building

July 21:

Meeting with WSSB staff regarding Summer Institute details and safety

July 21:
Provide guest lecture at Washington State University (WSU) regarding inclusion/exclusion and views towards ableism

July 26-27:
Vacation

July 28:

Meeting with Representative Jaime Herrera-Beutler

July 28:
Results Washington meeting: Economic Recovery: Safety Net Governor's Public Performance Review

July 28:

Meeting with Mahlum Architects to review signage for the new LIFTT building

July 28:

Monthly disability policy consortium meeting

July 29:

Review/update emergency and safety procedures desk reference

July 29:
Meeting with Maren Johnson, Public Educator Standards Board re Interveners for the DeafBlind, and Educational Interpreters for the Deaf


Highlight

In a typical year July is also filled with a variety of student programs. However, after an exhausting year and two full weeks of summer programs, including the weekend, offered in June immediately following graduation, we heard from many parents that more summer program options were not preferred.  Additionally, the Department of Services for the Blind (DSB) maintained remote-only programming instead of the typical in-person options they offer in collaboration with WSSB. 

Almost immediately after the Governor’s budget had passed in which funding for the new transition building was allocated, we learned that our project as designed was nearly two million dollars overbudget because of the inflated construction costs due to variety of factors somewhat connected to the pandemic.  The project was placed on hold for about a month while we contemplated how we might address the shortfall.  The three main options included: delaying matters until adequate funding could be realized through the supplemental budget request process, significantly reducing the scope of the project, or tapping into WSSB’s reserves to internally fund the discrepancy. After carefully considering the pros and cons of different options with Mary Sarate, we decided to access our reserves and keep the project moving forward. WSSB’s reserve account (known as 19b) largely consists of funds accumulated through the last ten years of tuition paid by school districts in Oregon so that their students may attend WSSB. July included a rush of planning meetings with architects to get our project back on track.

I also met via phone call with Congresswomen Jaime Herrera-Beutler who represents Washington’s 3rd congressional district.  During our brief meeting, I shared with Representative Herrera-Beutler about the positive impact of products and services from the APH on blind and low vision children in Washington.  We discussed the way federal funding for APH reaches students in Washington, some of the highlighted products and services, my role in providing access to APH products and services, and how additional funding for APH would impact the students we serve. While the exact amount of increase has yet to be announced publicly, the representative did indicate that APH will receive an increase to their budget. Former WSSB teacher, principal, and outreach director Craig Meador currently serves as the President of APH in Louisville, Kentucky. 

August

August 2:
Virtual Safety Summit (hosted by the Clark County Safe Schools Task Force)

August 2:
Emergency protocol committee meeting 

August 2-5:
Summer Institute

August 3:
Meeting with Facilities Manager, Custodial Supervisor and Executive Assistant to discuss outside facility rentals

August 3:
Meeting with Director of Business and Finance re spending limits and agency credit cards

August 3:
OSPI statewide Covid updates and collaboration webinar

August 4:
Meeting with new WSSB museum intern

August 5:
COSB board meeting

August 5:
Small agency cabinet meeting

August 7:
Attended former WSSB superintendent (Roy Brothers) memorial

August 9:
Small agency cabinet – check-in

August 9:
Covid safety team meeting with WSSB department managers

August 10:
Admin. retreat with department managers

August 11:
Small agency cabinet forum

August 12:
Meeting with Joy Harris, Executive Director of COSB re National Science Foundation sponsored education partner institute

August 16:
Covid safety team with WSSB department managers

August 16:
Meeting with Rick Hauan, Executive Director of the Washington Center for Deaf and Hard of Hearing Youth (CDHY) regarding Covid vaccine requirements for contractors and transportation

August 17:
Meeting with Jennifer Butcher, WSSB PE teacher regarding Wellness Program for staff for the 2021-2022 school year

August 17:
Executive and small agency cabinet meeting

August 19:
CPR recertification class

August 19:
Pacific Foundation for Blind Children ‘summer friendraiser’

August 20:
Meeting with Craig Meador, President of the American Printing House for the Blind

August 23:
Covid safety team meeting with WSSB department managers

August 23:
Meeting with Greg Szabo, board chair to discuss September board meeting agenda

August 24:
Fall workshop with all staff (virtual)

August 25:
Meeting with HR manager to discuss Covid vaccine exemption process

August 25:
Monthly disability policy consortium meeting

August 25:
Small agency cabinet forum

August 25:
Begin fall classes at WSU (dissertation)

August 26:
Meeting with Mahlum Architects to discuss art for the new LIFTT building

August 29:
WSSB new students/families – orientation

August 30:
First day of school for students

August 31:
Covid safety team meeting with WSSB department managers

August 31:
Meeting with Washington State Arts Commission and Mahlum Architects to discuss art for the new LIFTT building

Highlight

In early August the WSSB Outreach team was able to offer an in-person Summer Institute after being cancelled last summer.  Summer Institute is a professional development opportunity for teachers, specialists, paraeducators and others to learn how they may support blind and low vision students at the local level.  Interest in attending this year’s office was overwhelming and we quickly filled to capacity level. I commend Pam Parker and her dedicated staff of experts as well as the necessary support staff from food service and buildings and grounds for successfully providing this impactful learning opportunity to nearly 50 adults from all parts of Washington (and a few from Oregon). They were able to pivot in a variety of ways to maintain a safe yet interactive and impactful learning opportunity. I heard from several participants how valuable the information and learning opportunity was for them and the positive impact they expect to make with the students they support. 

Late August marked the welcome back in-service day for all staff to kick off the 2021-2022 school year. In order to keep everyone safe we elected to offer a hybrid style event in which most of the content was offered virtually through zoom while providing several opportunities for individuals to safely engage with their coworkers outside and/or in small and physically distant groups. The welcome back included a variety of safety related trainings, an accessibility training about the use of alt text for picture descriptions, and some fun activities geared towards connecting with others.  One such activity required staff to explore several changes to the WSSB campus over the last 18 months that they may not be aware of or had experienced.  Staff toured the old Ahlsten building (soon to be demolished), checked out Rojo in the Sensory Safari, found the Peace Pole, as well as explored some of the updates to the cottages, Stenehjem Fitness Center, science education program, and new products available through the ORC. Overall it was a wonderful and inspiring day to get us ready for the new school year.

September

September 2:
COSB board meeting

September 7:
Covid safety team meeting with WSSB department managers

September 7:
Meeting with Facilities Manager, Custodial Supervisor and Executive Assistant to discuss outside facility rentals

September 7:
Emergency protocol committee meeting

September 7:
Meeting with PFBC donor

September 9:
Attended annual Combined Fund Drive (CFD) virtual leadership breakfast

September 10:
Meeting with HR Manager to discuss Covid vaccination exemptions

September 13:
Meeting with Oregon state staff regarding Oregon students attending WSSB

September 16:
Meeting with City of Camas re focus group discussion - diversity, equity and inclusion

September 21:
Covid safety team meeting with WSSB department managers

September 21:
Executive and small agency cabinet meeting

September 22:
Results Washington meeting:  Career Connect Governor's Public Performance Review

September 22:
Small agency cabinet forum

September 23:
Emil Fries endowment funds grants advisory committee meeting

September 24:
ESD 112 regional superintendents meeting

September 24:
Board of Trustees meeting

Highlight

While I have been in constant meetings with legal counsel and the state human resources department about the vaccine mandate, exemptions and accommodations, nothing beats the excitement of a new school year with new and familiar students. Students this year have brought so much energy and excitement to campus. We welcomed a new foreign exchange student to WSSB this year from Mongolia.  We have had exchange students every year but last year due to safety concerns related to the pandemic. Getting to know the students during the pandemic is a bit more challenging than usual, however, I have been able to engage with students outside during lunch and during special activities.  I recently had the opportunity to ride tandem with a few WSSB students during an after-school recreation activity. As you know, the students we serve are my “why” and every chance I get to engage with them reminds me of why the long days, countless meetings, ongoing education, and personal sacrifice is worth it-always.  I love these students and tandem biking that day allowed my bucket to overflow with joy.  We had an awesome ride from WSSB to Burnt Bridge Creek park and back.  It was a fantastic ride in every way imaginable and the two young ladies whom I got to ride with kept me smiling and laughing for the entire trip. I want to recognize Adrienne Fernandez, WSSB’s Volunteer and Recreation Coordinator, for making sure that WSSB has a variety of amazing recreation opportunities for our students.  I also want to thank our amazing volunteers who ensure that every student has a safe and memorable experience.  

Ongoing

Department managers and administration team meetings

PFBC meetings 

Executive and Small Agency Cabinet meetings 

Goal Council meetings

Clark County and Regional Superintendent meetings 

NWABA Board meetings 

UEB committee meetings

Oregon Commission for the Blind Board meetings

Washington DeafBlind Advisory Council meetings

Washington Sensory Disability Services meetings[image: image1.png]
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